
INT. MEETING HALL - NIGHT

EVELYN
Okay, folks. It’s seven o’clock. I think 
we need to get going.

People move from around room to chairs in front.

EVELYN (CONT’D)
Now, seeing as we don’t have a proper, 
what do you call them, Jean?

JEAN
Stenographer.

EVELYN
That’s right - stenographer - seeing as 
we don’t have one of them, or anyone who 
can type fast enough to keep up we’ve 
decided we’re gonna just use a recording 
device, right Jean?

JEAN
Yeah. My sister gave this to me for 
Christmas so I’m gonna need to take it 
home with me after, but I’m happy to, you 
know, pitch in.

EVELYN
Oh, that’s nice of you. Isn’t that nice 
of Jean, everybody?

Murmurs of assent.

EVELYN (CONT’D)
Okay, well then why don’t you fire that 
thing up and we’ll get going.

Jean starts device.

EVELYN (CONT’D)
So, I think it makes sense for us to 
start with Chris, here. Unless anyone 
thinks otherwise? 

A lot of blank stares.

CHRIS
Maybe you should introduce me? I don’t 
think many of these people know me.
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EVELYN
Oh, go ahead. Why don’t you do that 
yourself. I’m afraid I’d mess things up 
and say the wrong thing.

CHRIS
Umm... okay. Hi, everybody. I’m Chris 
Bailey. I’m a chemistry professor at the 
college. And I’ve had a chance to work 
with some of the samples that my students 
have taken from the lake.

ARGYLE
Which part?

STAFFORD
Um, I think he’s talking about the wet 
part.

A few low laughs.

ARGYLE
I mean which part of the lake, dumbass.

EVELYN
Okay, now - you all remember the rule 
sheet. You signed off on it. There’s to 
be no bad language or name calling or 
offense speech of any kind. Now you 
signed off on that promise, so let’s just 
see that you stick to that, okay?

CHRIS
It’s a good question - I’m sorry...?

ARGYLE
Argyle. Like the socks.

CHRIS
Gotcha. So, Argyle’s question is a good 
one because, although the water in the 
lake isn’t totally still - that is, the 
lake is fed from underground springs and 
with the shape of the basin, combined 
with the force of gravity, there’s always 
a slow movement from the north end by the 
Mennonite bridge to the sluice gate at 
the south end.

STAFFORD
Water flows downhill. I’m glad we got the 
college boy here to clear that up.
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EVELYN
Stafford Baines...

STAFFORD
Just havin’ fun, Evelyn. 

CHRIS
Yes, it does. It flows downhill. But, and 
this is the important point, with the 
volume of water in the lake and the rate 
of movement into and out of the lake, we 
can expect to find variances in the 
chemical makeup of the water at different 
locations. Which is why I had my students 
choose 34 distinct locations from which 
to take their samples.
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